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 MINUTES 
 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA                       BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
COUNTY OF HENDERSON                   WEDNESDAY, MAY 15, 2024 
  
The Henderson County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting at 9:30 
a.m. in the Commissioners' Meeting Room of the Historic Courthouse on Main Street, 
Hendersonville.  
 

Those present were Chairman Rebecca McCall, Vice-Chair J. Michael Edney, Commissioner 
William Lapsley, Commissioner Daniel Andreotta, Commissioner David Hill, County Manager 
John Mitchell, Assistant County Manager Amy Brantley, Attorney Russ Burrell, and Clerk to the 
Board Denisa Lauffer. 
 

Also present were: Director of Business and Community Development Christopher Todd, Chief 
Communications Officer Mike Morgan, A/V Technician Oscar Guerrero, Director of Facility 
Services Andrew Griffin, Tax Administrator Harry Rising, Planning Director Autumn Radcliff, 
Register of Deeds Lee King, DSS Deputy Director Lorie Horne,  Budget Specialist Anita Pace,  
Strategic Behavioral Health Director Jodi Grabowski, IT Director Mark Seelenbacher, Public 
Health Department Director Steve Smith, Incoming Public Health Director David Jenkins, 
Environmental Health Supervisor Seth Swift, Local Public Health Administrator Camden Stewart, 
Emergency Services Director Mike Barnett, Human Resources Director Karen Ensley, Library 
Director Trina Rushing, Building Services Director Crystal Lyda, Soil and Water Director 
Jonathon Wallin, Cooperative Extension Director Dr. Terry Kelley, Sheriff Lowell Griffin, Jail 
Administrator Todd McCrain, Site Development Director Deb Johnston, Parks and Recreation 
Director Bruce Gilliam, and Deputy Mike Vesely provided security. 
 

CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME 
Chairman McCall called the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.  
 

INVOCATION 
Chairman McCall provided the invocation. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Commissioner Lapsley led the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag. 
 

RESOLUTIONS AND RECOGNITIONS  
2024.059   Resolution of Appreciation – Steven E. Smith 
The Board was requested to adopt a Resolution of Appreciation for Steven E. Smith. Mr. Smith 
will retire on May 17, 2024, having been with Henderson County since May 2014.    
 
Commissioner Lapsley said he had the pleasure of working with Mr. Smith as the Board liaison 
on the Henderson County Board of Health and read the Resolution aloud. 
 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 
 

STEVEN E. SMITH 
HENDERSON COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH DIRECTOR 

 
WHEREAS,  Steven E. Smith began his career with Henderson County in May 2014 as Director for the 

Henderson County Department of Public Health; and 
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WHEREAS, Steven E. Smith has served the residents of Henderson County for ten years and the 
people of North Carolina for more than thirty-four years in the public health arena; and 

 
WHEREAS, Steven E. Smith served our community with thoughtfulness, compassion, and concern 

through the worst days of a pandemic, bringing us through five months of lockdowns; and 
 
WHEREAS, Since the early days of the pandemic to the lifting of the public health emergency, Steven 

E. Smith remained steadfast and encouraging to his staff and the residents of Henderson 
County; and 

 
WHEREAS,  Steven E. Smith has proven himself to be a strong leader, advising local government 

officials and the medical community through both large and small public health events; 
and 

 
WHEREAS,  Steven E. Smith has always been generous with his time and support serving on many 

local boards and committees; and 
 
WHEREAS, Steven E. Smith will retire from his service to Henderson County and its citizens on May 

17, 2024; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners 
expresses their deep admiration for the experience and wisdom that Steven E. Smith brought to the 
position that he served in with Henderson County. On behalf of the citizens and staff of Henderson 
County, we appreciate and commend you on a job well done, Steven E. Smith.  
 
In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and caused the seal of the County of Henderson to be 
affixed. 

 
Adopted this the 15th day of May 2024. 
 

Commissioner Lapsley made the motion to adopt the Resolution of Appreciation for Steven 
E. Smith, Director, Henderson County Department of Public Health. All voted in favor, 
and the motion carried. 

 

The Resolution was presented to Mr. Smith, who expressed appreciation for the Board's continued 
investments in Public Health. 
 

2024.060  Resolution of Appreciation – Steve Dozier 
The Board was requested to adopt a Resolution of Appreciation for Steve Dozier, who will retire 
from the Henderson County Planning Board after serving for over 15 years.    
 
Chairman McCall read the Resolution aloud. 
 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 
 

STEVE DOZIER 
HENDERSON COUNTY PLANNING BOARD 

 
WHEREAS,  Steve Dozier began his position with the Henderson County Planning Board in December 

2008; and 
 
WHEREAS, Mr. Dozier has served on the Henderson County Planning Board for over 15 years; and 
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WHEREAS, Mr. Dozier has contributed countless hours, along with thoughtful and experienced advice 
to the Planning Board over his years of service; and 

 
WHEREAS, Mr. Dozier has also served on the Henderson County Alternative Review Task Force, the 

Henderson County Board of Equalization and Review Committee, and the Henderson 
County Zoning Board of Adjustment since 2018; and 

 
WHEREAS, Mr. Dozier has demonstrated his leadership in our community by serving in other advisory 

capacities, such as the Chair-Elect for the Henderson County Chamber of Commerce, the 
Henderson County Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors, as Chair of the 
Governmental Affairs Committee, and as a Past Member of the Mills River Planning Board; 
and 

 
WHEREAS,  Mr. Dozier has been instrumental in building and helping to maintain a strong real estate 

market in Henderson County with his knowledge and expertise; and 
 
WHEREAS,  Mr. Dozier retired from his service to the Henderson County Planning Board on April 30, 

2024; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners 
expresses their deep admiration for the experience and wisdom that Steve Dozier brought to Henderson 
County. On behalf of the citizens and staff of Henderson County, we appreciate and commend you on a 
job well done, Steve Dozier.  
 
In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and caused the seal of the County of Henderson to be 
affixed. 

 
Adopted this the 15th day of May 2024. 

 

Chairman McCall made the motion to adopt Resolution of Appreciation for Steve Dozier.  All 
voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

Chairman McCall presented the Resolution to Mr. Dozier, who stated that it had been an honor 
and privilege to serve the citizens of Henderson County. 
  
2024.061  Service Badge and Sidearm Request – Lieutenant Larry Pierson 
The Henderson County Sheriff’s Office requested the service badge and sidearm of Lieutenant 
Larry Pierson be given to him in recognition of his retirement from the Henderson County Sheriff’s 
Office. 
 
Lieutenant Larry Pierson began his career with the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office January 6, 
1997, and held the ranks of Deputy II, Deputy III, Sergeant,  and Lieutenant for over 27 years in 
the Sheriff’s Office.  To honor him and show gratitude, the Sheriff’s Office intends to present him 
with his service badge and service sidearm.   
 
Sheriff Griffin made this request on behalf of the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office pursuant to 
North Carolina General Statute 20-187.2(a). 
 

Resolution Honoring Lieutenant Larry Pierson    
 

                                27 Years of Law Enforcement Service 
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WHEREAS, Officer Pierson joined the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office as a Deputy on 
January 6, 1997, and held the ranks of Deputy II, Deputy III, Sergeant, and Lieutenant.    

 

WHEREAS, Lieutenant Pierson's service and dedication to the Henderson County 
Sheriff’s Office and service, dedication, and accomplishments in the field of law 
enforcement during his 27 total years of service are hereby recognized and commended; and 

 

WHEREAS, N.C.G.S. 20-187.2 provides that retiring officers of the Henderson County 
Sheriff’s Office may receive, at the time of their retirement, the badge worn or carried by 
them during their service with the Henderson County; and 

 

WHEREAS, N.C.G.S. 20-187.2 further provides that the Henderson County Board of 
Commissioners may, in its discretion, award to a retiring officer the service sidearm of such 
retiring officer at a price determined by the Board of Commissioners, upon securing a permit 
as required by N.C.G.S. 14-402 et seq; and 
WHEREAS, Officer Pierson has served as a member of the Henderson County Sheriff’s 
Office for a period of more than 27 years and is retiring from the Henderson County Sheriff’s 
Office on March 22, 2024,  and 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Henderson County Board of 
Commissioners as follows: 

 

1. Sheriff Griffin is hereby authorized in accordance with the provisions of N.C.G.S. 20-187.2 
to transfer to Officer Pierson the badge worn by him during his service with the Henderson 
County Sheriff’s Office; and 

2. Sheriff Griffin is hereby authorized, in accordance with the provisions of N.C.G.S. 20-
187.2, to transfer to Officer Pierson his service sidearm at no cost to the officer and upon 
his securing a permit required by N.C.G.S. 14-402. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners 
recognizes and thanks Officer Pierson for his dedicated service to Henderson County and its 
citizens. Adopted this the 15th day of May 2024. 
 

Chairman McCall made the motion the Board allow Sheriff Lowell S. Griffin to present the 
service badge and sidearm as a token of appreciation to Lieutenant Larry Pierson.  All 
voted in favor, and the motion carried. 

 
2024.062  Service Badge and Sidearm Request – Lieutenant John Ashe 
The Henderson County Sheriff’s Office requested the service badge and sidearm of Lieutenant 
John Ashe be given to him in recognition of his retirement from the Henderson County Sheriff’s 
Office. 
 
Lieutenant John Ashe began his career with the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office on August  14, 
1998, and held the ranks of Deputy II, Deputy III, Corporal, Sergeant,  and Lieutenant for over 26 
years in the Sheriff’s Office.  To honor him and show gratitude, the Sheriff’s Office intends to 
present his service badge and sidearm.   
 
Sheriff Griffin makes this request on behalf of the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office pursuant to 
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North Carolina General Statute 20-187.2(a). 
 

Resolution Honoring Lieutenant John Ashe    
 

                                26 Years of Law Enforcement Service 
 

WHEREAS, Officer Ashe joined the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office as a Deputy on 
August 14, 1998, and held the ranks of Deputy II, Deputy III, Corporal, Sergeant, and 
Lieutenant.    

 

WHEREAS, Lieutenant Ashe's service and dedication to the Henderson County Sheriff’s 
Office and service, dedication, and accomplishments in the field of law enforcement during 
his 26 total years of service are hereby recognized and commended; and 

 

WHEREAS, N.C.G.S. 20-187.2 provides that retiring officers of the Henderson County 
Sheriff’s Office may receive, at the time of their retirement, the badge worn or carried by 
them during their service with the Henderson County; and 

 

WHEREAS, N.C.G.S. 20-187.2 further provides that the Henderson County Board of 
Commissioners may, in its discretion, award to a retiring officer the service sidearm of such 
retiring officer at a price determined by the Board of Commissioners, upon securing a permit 
as required by N.C.G.S. 14-402 et seq; and 

 

WHEREAS, Officer Ashe has served as a member of the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office 
for a period of more than 26 years and is retiring from the Henderson County Sheriff’s Office 
on March 29, 2024,  and 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Henderson County Board of 
Commissioners as follows: 
 

1. Sheriff Griffin is hereby authorized in accordance with the provisions of N.C.G.S. 20-187.2 
to transfer to Officer Pierson the badge worn by him during his service with the Henderson 
County Sheriff’s Office; and 

2. Sheriff Griffin is hereby authorized, in accordance with the provisions of N.C.G.S. 20-
187.2, to transfer to Officer Pierson his service sidearm at no cost to the officer and upon 
his securing a permit required by N.C.G.S. 14-402. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners 
recognizes and thanks Officer Ashe for his dedicated service to Henderson County and its 
citizens.  
 

Adopted this the 15th day of May 2024. 
 

Chairman McCall made the motion the Board allow Sheriff Lowell S. Griffin to present the 
service badge and sidearm as a token of appreciation to Lieutenant John Ashe. All voted 
in favor, and the motion carried. 
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DISCUSSION/ADJUSTMENT OF AGENDA 
 

Vice-Chair Edney pulled consent agenda item C – CMR Recommendation for Medical Office 
Building and moved it to Discussion as Item C 
 

Vice-Chair Edney moved to approve the consent agenda with the revisions discussed. All voted in 
favor, and the motion carried.   
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 

Tax Collector’s Report  
The report from the Tax Collector was provided for the Board’s information. 
 

 
 

Architect of Record Contract Approval Henderson County / Henderson County Hospital 
Corporation 
The Board was requested to approve AIA B133-2019 from LS3P Architects for the Advanced 
Planning through the Schematic Design Phase for all four proposed MOBs and authorize staff to 
proceed for the Henderson County / Henderson County Hospital Corporation Medical Office 
Buildings. 
 

 Motion: 
I move the Henderson County Board of Commissioners approve the AIA B133-2019 
from LS3P Architects, for the Henderson County / Henderson County Hospital 
Corporation Advanced Planning through Schematic Design, and direct Staff to 
proceed. 
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2024.063 Budget Amendment and MOU – Land of Sky Grant Award  
Staff requested that the Board approve a Memorandum of Understanding from the Land of Sky 
Regional Council in the amount of $75,000. These grant funds aim to establish and maintain 
expanding public park Wi-Fi in Jackson Park within Henderson County. The coverage areas within 
Jackson Park include tennis courts, basketball courts, playgrounds, baseball fields, and picnic 
shelters. The project is anticipated to cost $87,682.98, with the additional cost to be covered by 
the available budget with the IT Department.  
 
Staff requested the Board also approve a budget amendment for the grant funding as presented. 
 
 Motion: 

I move the Board approve the Memorandum of Understanding for grant funding 
and the related budget amendment.  
 

NC State Budget Allocation – Reallocation of Funding 

On February 6, 2024, the Board approved a listing of projects funded with a state budget allocation 
directed by the NC General Assembly pursuant to Session Law 2022-74 for local government 
projects to be used for public purposes.  Due to project cost savings, an estimated $274,731.20 of 
the $1,000,000 State Budget Allocation will be available for additional projects.  
 
The Board was requested to select projects to utilize the remaining unspent funding before the 
June 30, 2024, deadline. The project options identified were included in the attachment for the 
Board’s consideration.  
 
Once the project listing is approved, a Scope of Work Revision will be submitted to the NC Office 
of State Management and Budget.  The Board was requested to authorize the Finance Director to 
submit the revised Scope of Work.  
 
 Motion: 

I move the Board approve the selected projects to be funded by the County’s 
2022-2023 State Budget Allocation.  I further move the Board authorize the 
Finance Director to submit a revised Scope of Work.  

 
2024.064  Budget Amendment – Recreation Mowers 
On April 17, 2024, the Board approved the addition of two Park Technician positions within the 
Recreation Department, which will be responsible for landscaping and mowing the County 
parks. 
 
In order to purchase the necessary mowers and equipment, the Board was requested to approve a 
Budget Amendment, transferring $36,395 from the Capital Reserve Fund to the General Fund.   
 
 Motion: 

I move the Board approve the budget amendment as presented, transferring funds 
from the Capital Reserve Fund to the General Fund.    

 

Vaya Health – Quarterly Fiscal Monitoring Report (FMR) for the quarter ended March 3, 
2023 
N.C.G.S. 122C-117(c) requires the staff of the local area mental health authority to provide the 
County Finance Officer with the quarterly Fiscal Monitoring Report (FMR) within 30 days of the 
end of the quarter.  The County Finance Officer is then required to provide the FMR to the Board 
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of Commissioners at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the board.  The attached FMR for 
Vaya Health was received by the County Finance Officer on April 30, 2024. 
 

 Motion: 
I move that the Board of Commissioners approve the Vaya Health Fiscal 
Monitoring Report for the quarter ended March 31, 2024. 

 
Vice-Chair Edney moved that the Board approve the consent agenda as presented. All voted in 
favor, and the motion carried. 
 

DISCUSSION  
Mountain Home Fire Department Sub-Station – Rugby Middle School Property 
At the Board’s May 6, 2024, meeting, Mountain Home Fire Chief Mark Wilson presented 
information regarding a proposal to locate a substation on the property along Highway 191 near 
Rugby Middle School. Following the discussion, the Board requested that the discussion be 
continued until the May 15th meeting. The Board was requested to continue its discussions.   
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Chief Mark Wilson and Jimmy Brissie said they were scheduled to present the project to the Board 
of Education at their meeting on June 27, 2024. Commissioner Andreotta noted that the School 
Board had initially been presented with the proposed project in June 2023 and that John Mitchell 
and School Superintendent Mark Garrett had walked the property late last summer. 
 
Commissioner Andreotta made the motion that the Board convey the  Rugby Middle School 
Property in discussion to the Mountain Home Fire Department for the construction of the 
substation. 
 
Commissioner Lapsley asked if Henderson County Public Schools or Henderson County owned 
the property.  Russ Burrell said Henderson County was titled as the owner on record. It was subject 
to an agreement to return the property to HCPS upon its request after the ending of any financing 
secured by that property.  That financing was the Hendersonville Middle School and Rugby Middle 
School financing, which had been paid in full.    He added that he received a request last week 
from the Board of Education requesting that the property be returned to the Henderson County 
Public Schools.  Mr. Burrell and the school’s attorney had worked out the terms of the deeds.  The 
original deeds were warranty deeds, which would not work because there are a number of 
easements given every year to entities such as Duke Energy and the DOT that would require 
exceptions to those deeds.  Instead, they are using quit claim deeds, and they had been prepared.  
Lapsley clarified that the deeds were prepared and ready for the Chair’s signature. 
 
Commissioner Lapsley said he would not support the motion as the property transfer back to the 
HCPS was imminent if all obligations had been met.  He asked if the Board had received any 
indication of the School Board’s position on the project.  
 
Chairman McCall asked members of the Board of Education who were in attendance if any 
members would like to come forward to share their position on the proposed project. 
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Board of Education Chair Jay Egolf said the Mountain Home Fire Department came before the 
school board a year ago, but the board would like additional time for due diligence. The board was 
not saying no; however, at this point, the board could not support the conveyance of the property 
to the fire department. He said the Board would discuss the proposal after the Fire Department’s 
presentation at their June 27th meeting, which would allow the Board to complete due diligence 
on the property.   
 
Commissioner Andreotta said the property had become unencumbered sometime around 2014-
2015 and questioned the timing of the property transfer request from HCPS. Chairman McCall 
said that many requests were made the previous week.  Vice-Chair Edney asked if the agreement 
was written and recorded.  Mr. Burrell said the county leased the property back to HCPS for school 
purposes, and the agreement was part of that lease.  Commissioner Hill clarified that the property 
remains in the county’s name until the deed is signed and recorded.   
 
HCPS Superintendent Mark Garrett said when he took office in July 2022, the question on the 
Fletcher property came up when the Joint Schools Facilities Committee was working on the 
Fletcher EMS station.  That led him to look into HCPS records to see what deeds were in the Board 
of Education’s name versus what was still in the County’s name based on bonds over time.  He 
found that the BOE had not requested those properties be transferred back.  He added that some 
counties expect the superintendent to request that those properties be transferred back, while others 
do not.  He discovered multiple school facilities, not just Rugby and Fletcher, where those bonds 
have paid off. HCPS had their attorney go through all of those and sent an MOU to request that all 
properties with no outstanding obligations be transferred in one fail swoop.  He said, “that it had 
not moved forward to the Board of Commissioners for whatever reason, and when they never 
heard back, so, in another discussion with the county manager, he and Mr. Mitchell had decided 
that this could be done deed by deed.” He explained that was where the extended period of time 
came from, for the attorneys to do that work deed by deed. he said the timing was strange, but the 
journey to try to get those properties cleaned up and back based on the ones the school still has 
debt and the ones they do not. The HCPS financial office now has notes on when these properties 
pay off so that this does not happen in the future.   
 

Mr. Lapsley said that considering everything involved, and principally, it is a school property, the Board of 
Commissioners should not act one way or another until a formal recommendation is received from the 
school board. On the other hand, if this Board is about to sign a deed to transfer the property back to HCPS, 
he assumed they would be receptive to the opinion of the Board, but ultimately, it would be the school 
board’s decision to make.  From an engineer’s standpoint, he said, if it were his decision to make he believed 
the property to be a good site without significantly impacting the school.  
 

Commissioner Andreotta rescinded his motion.   
 
Mrs. McCall said she would support the school board's decision, as she believed it was their 
decision based on the school's proximity to the site.  
 
Mr. Edney reminded the public that the school board had no power to raise money and that any 
property, whether in the County’s or HCPS’s name, had been purchased and paid for through the 
county with taxpayer dollars. He believed this property was a good location for the substation, and 
if he could vote for it, he would.  Mr. Hill added that he was in full support of the project and said 
it would only be a benefit to schools that are there.  The location on a main thoroughfare is where 
stations need to be to get out and get to where they need to be.  He said everyone was there to 
benefit and serve the public, and this was not about ownership.  The taxpayers own the property, 
not either of the boards. To better serve them is why we are all here.  Public safety is first and 
foremost. 
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Judicial Center Addition and Renovation  
At the May 6, 2024, meeting, the Board was provided an update on the JCAR project and the 
potential cost savings that had been identified. The Board was requested to continue the discussion 
at this meeting.  
 
 

 
 

Chairman McCall said Commissioner Lapsley and Vice-Chair Edney had worked diligently to 
find over $40 in savings. She said if the Board waits to move forward, the costs will continue to 
go up considerably. Everyone understands that a need needs to be met; otherwise, our court system 
would be in dire straits. Sadly, building costs are outrageous, with no improvement in sight.  
 
After discussion, Chairman McCall proposed that the Board vote to design and build four full 
floors. The cost to build all four floors was $158.3 m. She said that if four floors are designed, the 
Board may decide later in the project whether to complete the fourth floor fully or leave it as 
shelled space. Should the Board decide to shell out the fourth floor, that would save an additional 
$4.1m. 
 
Vice-Chair Edney, who championed the five-floor option, said he had spoken to various officials 
at the courthouse who agreed that deleting the five-floor was being short-sided but had also agreed 
that “four floors are better than nothing.”  Given the input of those individuals, he would support 
the proposal.  He said a lot of money was spent hiring an expert to identify the needs, and the 
county was turning a blind eye to the expert’s recommendations.  In closing, he said that people 
would look back at this decision twenty-five years from now. 
 
Commissioner Hill said if the judge’s parking were removed, the cost would go down to $151m. 
Mrs. McCall did not think it was worth the $3m because parking was already a problem.  
 

Commissioner Lapsley appreciated Mr. Edney’s thoughts, advice, and attempts over the last week 
to reach a compromise. Although he would support the motion, he said that he would favor 
building out the fourth floor.   
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Chairman McCall made the motion to design and plan four floors with the option not to finish the 
fourth floor. There was a 3-2 vote, and the motion was passed; Commissioners Andreotta and Hill 
were the nay votes. 
 

Mr. Lapsley reminded everyone that the Board had just decided to proceed with the largest capital 
improvement this county has ever seen—a decision not taken lightly by this Board. The county 
manager had informed the board that proceeding with this project, with this amount of money, 
could be included in the budget without an increase in the county tax rate.  He believed this to be 
a monumental accomplishment.  John Mitchell added that this particular project had been a long 
time in the making and wanted the public to understand that the Board of Commissioners reviewed 
thousands of pages and attended hours of meetings to make this decision.   
 

Commissioner Hill noted that the county had significant projects coming up and hoped today’s 
decision would not strap the county to the point that those projects could not be completed without 
a tax increase.  He believed any significant project would require a tax increase or bond.  While 
the need was there, he could not agree to the cost.  Commissioner Andreotta added that the debt 
service alone on the JCAR project would be twelve-fifteen million per year.   
 

Mrs. McCall found it important to note that debt services would also be rolling off. She conferred 
with the school system regarding capacity right now, and some things were moved around at their 
last meeting to accommodate changes that may result from the new development at Tap Root 
Dairy. For now, she had been advised that the school system was comfortable with where they 
were and was okay. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney mentioned that Gaston County had shelled out an additional floor in their 
courthouse twenty years ago and was now reaping the benefits of that decision. Gaston was also 
getting some funds from the General Assembly for its courthouse. He spoke to the presiding judge, 
who is from Gaston County and was the county attorney for Gaston; while he did not make that 
decision in 1995, folks were singing the praises and were very fond of those decisions.  The judge 
said he understood that Cleveland County was getting a large sum of money for its court facilities.  
Mr. Edney asked that Henderson County officially send a letter to our representatives asking that 
if the state were assisting counties in building court facilities to support state and court functions, 
they do their best to bring some money home to help offset these costs.  Mr. Mitchell said staff 
would draft the letter for the Chairman’s signature. 
 

CMR Recommendation for Medical Office Buildings (moved from consent agenda) 
The Board was requested to approve the RFQ selection of Vannoy Construction and authorize 
staff to proceed with the negotiations for the Henderson County / Henderson County Hospital 
Corporation Medical Office Buildings. 
 

The Statements of Qualifications received were from Harper, AJAX, EMJ, Haskell/Cooper, 
Vannoy, and Samet. 
 
Vice-Chair Edney wanted to clarify that this was for choosing the CMR and would not include 
negotiating the contract. Mr. Mitchell said that was correct; the General Statute prescribes how the 
county selects contractors.   
 
Mr. Edney stressed the importance of confidentially regarding the design of medical facilities in 
this highly competitive market. He asked what measures would be taken to ensure those details 



May 15, 2024  13 
 

 
 

remain confidential.  He asked Brian Walker with Vannoy if there were internal controls to ensure 
confidentiality.  Mr. Walker assured Mr. Edney those controls were in place. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney made the motion that the Board approve the selection of Vannoy Construction 
as the Construction Manager at Risk for the Henderson County / Henderson County Hospital 
Corporation Medical Office Buildings and direct Staff to negotiate an agreement.  All voted in 
favor, and the motion carried. 
 
FY25 Budget Workshop 
The county manager's FY25 proposed budget was presented to the Board of at the May 6, 2024 
meeting. The Board was requested to discuss the budget as presented and direct staff accordingly. 
The following schedule was suggested to structure the discussion and overview. 
 

10:00 am Budget Overview 

10:15 am Henderson County Public Schools 

10:30 am Blue Ridge Community College 

10:45 am Break 

11:00 am Review of Henderson County Departmental Budget Proposals 

12:00 pm Break 

  1:00 pm Continued review of Henderson County Departmental Budget Proposals 

County Manager John Mitchell explained that the County’s Budget preparation is a year-long 
process. He expressed his gratitude to Budget Manager Sonya Flynn, Budget Analyst Jennifer 
Miranda, Finance Director Samantha Reynolds, Assistant County Manager Amy Brantley, and all 
Department Heads in attendance for their hard work in helping to prepare the FY25 proposed 
budget so the Board may allocate the public’s money effectively.  He stated that the Board had its 
first meeting regarding this budget back in January, followed by a budget overview during the first 
meeting in May.  This meeting was where the County “opens the books” for the public to get a 
line-by-line look at where all tax dollars are going. He believes Henderson County has the most 
transparent budget policy in the state.  
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Henderson County Public Schools 
John Mitchell said the proposed appropriation request for Henderson County Public Schools was 
received yesterday evening.   
 
Henderson County Public Schools Superintendent Mark Garrett presented the school's proposed 
budget.  
 

Commissioner Lapsley asked about the state’s contribution to the HCPS budget. Mr. Garret said 
the state contributes $90m. Federal numbers ebb and flow but typically fall within the $165m 
range. The school does not have taxing authority, so it must rely on federal, state, and local funds. 
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Vice-Chair Edney mentioned the yearbooks for Innovative High School and the Career Academy. 
Going forward, he requested that they be combined into one hardcover yearbook as they reside in 
the same building.   
 
Commissioner Andreotta said, “Everyone has had their fill of development in the county. If you 
would like to find a place to lay blame or credit, it is our good schools.”    
 
In closing, Mr. Garrett said the Board had asked him to share information about the county impact 
of the Community Eligibility Provision (CEP).  The Board had to make the tough decision at their 
Monday night meeting to scale back from all twenty-three schools to eight schools based on the 
fiscal ability to continue to provide that out of the school nutrition funds.  This was the first year 
that their district was eligible district-wide for CEP,  so they wanted to take that on to see what the 
financial impact would be.  For next year they will continue at Bruce Drysdale, the Career 
Academy, Clear Creek, Dana, Edneyville, Hillandale, Sugarloaf, and Upward.  That is based on a 
formula that comes from the federal government.  He said there was an opportunity to include 
fifteen additional schools, and that was something that they would continue to seek funding to do.  
This makes a big impact on families so any family who typically pays for lunch will save $800 per 
child.  The impact would be to provide breakfast and lunch to students at no cost at a $1.5m 
investment that the district took on this year.    There has been about a 44% increase in the number 
of kids eating.  Anybody that qualifies for free or reduced will still have that opportunity.  This did 
not talk about universal breakfast; they will continue to feed breakfast to every child because that 
is crucial, and a lot of kids really do not eat breakfast before school. 
 
Blue Ridge Community College 
Blue Ridge Community College President Dr. Laura Leatherwood was not in attendance to present 
their request.  John Mitchell informed the Board that BRCC’s request remained the same as the 
presentation brought before the Board in January.  Amy Brantley noted that when the Board heard 
their presentation, they had asked for about $6.5m in operating the normal MRTS, and on their 
list, they had $7.6m in new facilities building.  They have sent a new request that included the new 
building, but in lieu of that, they said if they do not get the building, they only needed $949,772 to 
maintain what they had.  So when the Board looks in their budget, that is what will be seen in the 
unfunded as opposed to that building.  
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Not–For–Profit Organizations 
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Chairman McCall said she was asked by the person who submitted the two requests for Nujourny 
to pull those requests as they were no longer requesting funds.    
 

Ms. Brantley pointed out that there are a few non-profits that are funded within a county 
department and exempt, such as First Contact, which is funded through the Detention Center. She 
noted that the dues and non-profits listed were funded purely as dues and non-profits and not 
necessarily associated with a department.   
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Commissioner Lapsley stated that there were four non-profits that he would like the Board to 
reconsider funding. 
 

1. Boys and Girls Club   $20,000 
2. Interfaith Assistance Ministry  $20,000 
3. Mills River Enrichment Center $12,000 
4. Open Arms Crisis Pregnancy Center $20,000 

 

Vice-Chair Edney started by saying that he would like to revisit the additional allocation requests 
at the end of the budget once it is known how much has been spent.  Until then, he asked that the 
following non-profits be reconsidered. 
 

1. Boy Scouts    $ 5,000 

2. NCAJ High School Moot Court $ 3,000 
 

Mr. Edney agreed with the funding requests that were suggested by Mr. Lapsley. 
 

Commissioner Hill agreed with Lapsley’s recommendations regarding Open Arms Crisis 
Pregnancy Center, Boys and Girls Club, and Interfaith Assistance Ministry.  He said he would 
look into the work that is done by the Mills River Enrichment Center.   He would like to support 
Back on Track’s second request at $50,000 instead of the $100,000 that was requested. 
 

Commissioner Andreotta agreed with Mr. Edney’s comment that the additional requests should be 
revisited once the budget is completed. With today’s additions, the total stands at just over $1m, 
which is a lot of money.  While he did not disagree with the additions that have been requested 
with all the county has going out he thought the Board needed to be diligent.   Some, but not all, 
of the organizations listed as revenue-generating; some of them generate a good bit of revenue.  
He looks at them as though they were an “in-house” county department because, in his view, once 
they are allocated county funds, they become equivalent to that.  He agreed with the Boys and 
Girls Club, Open Arms, and the Mills River Enrichment Center.  He said it may be a good idea to 
decide on a “budget allotment”  as a part of the budget because we just agreed to borrow $160m.  
He ended with “to be continued later in budget discussions, at least for him.” 
 

After receiving clarification on the difference between Hope Coalition and Hope Center, Chairman 
McCall asked for information on the requests for Hope Center. Budget Manager Sonya Flynn said 
the Hope Center request stated that their program helps thirty-two adults with intellectual and 
developmental disabilities.  The program is unable to take members who are mobility impaired 
into the community, so the funding requested was for a van that could accommodate wheelchairs.   
 

Mrs. McCall said this sounded as though Hope Center’s request was a one-time need. She would 
like the Board to consider funding the request, not at the full amount requested but for $30,000. 
She did not necessarily support the $120,000 request submitted by Hope Coalition but would 
support $20,000.    
 

Mr. Andreotta said several of the organizations' functions, purposes, and activity descriptions 
sounded similar.   He said funding could have more impact on the beneficiaries of their work if 
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those efforts were combined.  He had seen a good amount of overlap when reviewing the 
applications that were submitted.  Mr. Edney said it would be helpful if the Board could also get 
the total amounts any of the groups receive funding through JCPC or other county-funded 
organizations.  
 

Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to GS 143(5).  All voted in 
favor, and the motion was approved. 
 

The meeting was recessed for lunch. 
 

The meeting reconvened at 1:09 p.m. 
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Commissioner Andreotta noted that the Sheriff’s Office had requested a position for an Animal 
Enforcement Investigator and asked the Sheriff about the need.  Sheriff Lowell Griffin said the 
County’s Animal Enforcement Division (AED) was consistently busy. They are busy to the point 
that it is difficult when all assigned to that department work shifts to complete the proper follow-
ups/investigators needed.  Mr. Griffin asked the Board to reconsider funding the request for the 
position.  He said the state has a reporting requirement for animal bites that requires the AED to 
respond to the hospital, complete a report, and look into the potential of quarantining the animal 
based on vaccination records. He said there was no support received from Wildlife.  The AED 
responds to all calls for rabies or potential rabies incidents that involve raccoons or other animals 
because Wildlife does not provide assistance.  There is no other authority in the County that 
handles livestock complaints.   
 

Commissioner Andreotta said he was in favor of adding the Animal Enforcement Investigator to 
the proposed budget for the Sheriff’s Office. This would include items 2, 3, and 4 in the unfunded 
budget requests listed in the table above. Commissioner Hill asked if the Sheriff could find an 
existing vehicle within his fleet that could be utilized in lieu of purchasing a new vehicle. The 
Sheriff said he and his staff would certainly investigate the possibility of using an existing vehicle. 
 
Vice-Chair Edney inquired about the location of the ten Dodge Chargers purchased this fiscal year. 
Ms. Brantley said the vehicles were purchased, and the county exercised the option to store them 
on the lot until they were dispatched to the fleet.  Mr. Edney said the replacement of vehicles was 
mentioned in the Sheriff’s proposed budget.  He asked if those were in addition to vehicles that 
had previously been purchased.  Ms. Brantley said that was to purchase some new vehicles in 
addition to the ones purchased in FY23-24.  He then asked if any of the ten that had previously 
been purchased would be put into service this year.  Ms. Brantley said those vehicles would be put 



May 15, 2024  29 
 

 
 

into service in July with the beginning of FY24-25.  He noted that some of the vehicles listed to 
be replaced had low mileage and asked to be provided with the replacement guidelines used.   
 

Mr. Edney noted that he had concerns about the training provided for the different agencies 
involved in law enforcement functions, such as search warrants, and the different protocols that 
each agency has in place.  He would like to invest money in training, even cross-agency training 
to ensure officer safety.  Mr. Griffin outlined mandated training requirements and challenges in 
cross-agency training.  Mr. Edney encouraged Mr. Griffin to investigate how those training 
activities may be enhanced. 
 

Commissioner Lapsley stated that for the last four to five years, the Board had included in its 
budget (shown under Henderson County Public Schools) an allotment of $250,000 to the City of 
Hendersonville for School Resource Officers (SROs) in the four county public schools that are 
located within the city limits.  He noted that in this budget, the appropriation was shown as zero.  
He asked if the funding for those four positions was included in this budget.  Ms. Brantley said the 
funds were not included.  He asked the sheriff if he was prepared to add four SROs in those schools 
and at what cost.  Mr. Lapsley said he did not want to go the next school year without SROs in 
those schools.   Mr. Griffin said he had concerns about county officers taking over the city schools 
because he wanted to ensure that the children had the opportunity to interact with the officers who 
may serve in their community.  He was not lobbying to take over those positions, however, he did 
believe to be in a position where if this was something that was going to be done, now was the 
time to do that.   
 

John Mitchell said the SROs were included it in this budget as a deletion. If the Board wants to 
continue, the next step would be for him to communicate that to the City Manager.  For this reason, 
they may wish to continue to provide those services.  There would be some discussion between 
the schools, this Board, and the Sheriff as to whether or not there was a consensus.  If the city 
decides not to keep officers in those schools, then it would be a question for the county to consider.  
Commissioner Hill clarified that this was a reimbursement to the city for half of the costs.  
Chairman McCall said this would be four additional salaries with benefits and four vehicles.  Ms. 
Brantley said the cost would be $726,504 for four SROs.  Mr. Lapsley said his point in bringing 
this up now was that he did not want to wait until June and then be put in an awkward position.  
 

Sheriff Griffin said that if this was the Board’s decision, it should be made sooner rather than later 
because it would allow him time to find coverage and provide training for the positions.   
 

Chairman McCall said the City Manager, the County Manager, the School Superintendent, and the 
Sheriff could resolve this. 
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Charman McCall requested that the Board reconsider funding First Contact Ministries' request 
because the organization was doing a lot of work to keep people out of jail. Their work affects 
whole families. She proposed that the Board at least match the $50,000 per quarter to continue its 
program offered to families. The consensus was to fund the $50,000 per quarter for a total of 
$200,000.  
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Vice-Chair Edney asked how Medicaid Expansion has affected this budget.   Amy Brantley said 
that the additional positions shown were due to Medicaid Expansion. 
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Ms. Brantley shared that there was $1.7m in the IT depreciation fund. This is the fund used when 
large projects arise.  Vice-Chair Edney asked if there were funds in the FY25 budget that would 
allow members of the Board to present items during meetings.  Ms. Brantley said that was not 
included in the FY25 budget, but if that was the Board's wish, the staff would make that a priority 
in the budget. Mr. Edney said this would make it easier for the Board to present their thoughts and 
ideas to the public. The consensus of the Board was for staff to look into the technology requested 
to identify the costs involved. 
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Ms. Brantley said budget staff would be reworking the numbers for debt service based on the 
board's decision on the JCAR project earlier in the meeting. She said the 2025 series LOBs (JCAR) 
will decrease by $163,312. The numbers shown were an estimate based on $165m.  
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Ms. Brantley said the Capital Reserve Fund (Fund 21) would be increased by $163,312 from the 
debt service reduction she explained earlier.   
 

Brantley noted the Fire District Fund $20,000 transfer this was the PILT monies that have been 
sent to the Mills River Fire Department.  Commissioner Hill asked what amount the county 
receives in PILT money.  Ms. Brantley said approximately $50,000 a year was received in PILT 
funds.  Mr. Hill wanted to know where the additional $30,000 was sent.  Ms. Brantley said those 
funds were in general revenue.  He proposed that more of the $50,000 be sent to Mills River due 
to increased use in the Pisgah National Forest that requires more of Mills River’s resources.   Ms. 
Brantley said that could be done; however, an expenditure somewhere else would have to be offset.  
John Mitchell said the amount of land in the forest and the amount of time that the volunteer fire 
departments and rescue squad spent was astonishing.  He said the county receives a mere $80,000 
for those services.  Mr. Hill said the additional funds could also be used for the state lands 
(Dupont).  The state did not offer PILT funds.  He said county officials need to talk to our 
legislators about conservation lands and easements.  County fire departments, rescue squads, and 
EMS service those areas and receive nothing.  He referenced the PUE lands and fire taxes.  This 
was a burden on the town and our systems here.  Commissioner Andreotta mentioned that the 
small fire department in Gerton must have expensive equipment to traverse the mountains and 
trails in that area.  The conservation lands do not allow the fire departments to make paths that are 
wide enough to travel through when an emergency does occur.   Those costs need to be spread out.  
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Vice-Chair Edney asked if there was a project fund with the Tax budget for the technology required 
to print two tax bills.  Ms. Brantley said staff planned to have a presentation for the Board at their 
meeting in mid-June.   
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Ms. Brantley noted the unfunded community paramedic position and said that staff did not believe 
the program was far along enough to fund the position.  John Mitchell said this position was 
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something that the Board, EMS, and the Sheriff were interested in.  He said staff wanted to work 
through that program with our strategic behavioral health folks as we get closer to the actionable 
item.  He said he was not quite ready to bring this to the Board. He expects to present this in a 
couple of months.  Vice-Chair Edney said if the position was not included in the budget, it could 
not be implemented.  Mr. Mitchell said he may be able to fund the majority of this out of the 
Substance Abuse Task Force allocation using Opioid Settlement funds.  Mr. Edney said to note 
that the Board wants more than a community paramedic going with law enforcement to overdose 
calls. They want to address substantially more than that because there is much more in our 
community.    Mr. Mitchell assured Edney that nothing would be done without the Board’s input 
on the position.  Mr. Mitchell believed there were revenue streams for this out of the hospitals in 
the county.  There may be other funding sources available as well. 
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Budget Manager Sonya Flynn said she and Dr. Kelley were meeting next week to discuss salary 
calculations, so some of the numbers shown for Cooperative Extension will be reworked after that 
meeting. 
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Ms. Brantley explained the increase in Veterans Services from FY2023 to FY2024 was due to a 
number of veterans coming to Henderson County from Buncombe County.   Chris Todd said there 
was a personal policy decision in Buncombe County to not see as many people as they had in the 
past.   

 
Vice-Chair Edney asked for an update on the Baker–Barber Collection project. Library Director 
Trina Rushing said she learned last week that the library received a grant from the Community 
Foundation for two part-time assistants to complete the digitization of the remainder of the 
collection. Ms. Rushing is working with the Human Resources department to get those positions 
posted as soon as possible.  The grant was for one year, so they have until May 7, 2025, to complete 
the project.   
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Chairman McCall noted that the New Custodian position was listed as an unfunded request.  This 
position had been requested to maintain the VFW building.  She asked who would be responsible 
for the cleaning of the building.  She believed the position needed to be reconsidered. 
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Ms. Brantley said Solid Waste’s budget was not currently in balance for FY25 by approximately 
$325,000.  The issue was primarily due to close to $700,000 in expenditures for Solid Waste based 
on post-closure costs.  Those are things that the county and its citizens have to do every year like 
monitoring groundwater, monitoring methane gas, and other measures to ensure that the facility is 
safe.    There was also an increase in debt service for the Third Bay project.  She said staff would 
need to discuss with the Board what could be done as they did not want to make a transfer from 
the General Fund without Board discussion.  She said the continued diesel surcharge was also a 
contributor to the budget shortfall.  Mr. Mitchell added that we would have to show a balanced 
line item and asked the Board to consider this as budget discussions continue. 
 

 
 

Ms. Brantley said the remainder of the information provided was the specific sheets for things like 
planned maintenance, vehicle replacements, capital projects, etc.  She took a moment of personal 
privilege to thank the Board for allowing her to talk about the budget since the last millennium and 
said it had been a pleasure.   
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Commissioner Hill wanted to reduce the fees associated with Site Development.  He felt the fees 
were driving up the cost of housing.   
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Vice-Chair Edney said he had heard complaints about the salary for cooks at the Detention Center 
and asked that staff investigate the matter. 
 

Mr. Edney said several years ago; the Board approved funds to install an ultraviolet filtration 
system in the courthouse to service the major rooms. He asked if the project had been completed. 
Ms. Brantley said it had been completed.   
 

Mr. Edney questioned the $42,007 contracted services fee that was shown for Mark II Benefits 
Broker Fees.  Human Resources Director Karen Ensley said she and her staff work with Mark II 
throughout the year and felt the fee charged was reasonable and fair.    
 

Mr. Edney questioned why the county could not pay to have the Comprehensive Pay and 
Classification Study done. Mr. Mitchell said that staff had found it best to conduct those studies 
in-house.  A new position was added a couple of years ago to complete those studies.  Mr. Edney 
suggested that those in-house studies be provided to the Board so they may determine if they would 
rather an outside company to complete the study.    
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Mr. Edney asked when the Board of Elections compensation amounts paid to the Community 
Clubs were last reviewed to ensure that the county was properly compensating them for the use of 
their facilities.   Mr. Mitchell said staff would investigate and report back to the Board.   
 

Mr. Edney asked if the $24,000 contract with Thomas Redmond Mowing, Inc., to maintain the 
Ecusta Trail right-of-way had been put up for public bid and asked that this be revisited before the 
contract was signed.   
 

Mr. Edney asked why the county was paying $18,500 a year through the Cooperative Extension 
for an Educator’s salary at Bullington Gardens.  Dr. Terry Kelley said Bullington Gardens was a 
501c3 non-profit organization, but was run by a cooperative agreement between the Henderson 
County School Board and Cooperative Extension that was in place before Dr. Kelley’s time with 
the county.  He said the school board contributes an equal amount, and Bullington pays twice that 
amount to fund the single position of the Educational Director.  Mr. Mitchell directed Dr. Kelley 
to provide a summary of the agreement to provide to the Board. 
 

Mr. Edney noted that two FTE law enforcement positions totaling $150,000 were in the Recreation 
Department’s budget. He asked if the expense was in the Recreation budget or the Sheriff’s budget. 
Ms. Brantley stated that the expense was in the Recreation budget, and the revenue was in the 
Sheriff’s budget.  She said that amount was included in the budget for the two positions.  
 

NOMINATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 
1.  Animal Services Committee – 2 vacs. 

Chairman McCall made the motion to nominate Anne Hartiq for appointment to position #7 and 
Patricia Sheley for appointment to position #2.  All voted in favor, and the motion carried.  
 

2. Fire and Rescues Advisory Committee – 2 vacs. 
 

Commissioner Hill made the motion to nominate Brett Shaffer for reappointment to position #1 
and Adrian Berry to position #5.  All Voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

3. Henderson County Board of  Health – 4 vacs. 
 

Commissioner Lapsley made the motion to nominate Dr. Magdalena Hayes for reappointment to 
position #1, Kenesha Smith for reappointment to position # 6, and Dr. John Bryant for 
reappointment to position #10.  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

Commissioner Lapsley made the motion to nominate Dr. Samantha Roberts for appointment to 
position #4.  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

4.  Henderson County Board of Equalization and Review – 1 vac. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

5. Home and Community Care Block Grant Advisory Committee – 1 vac. 
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There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

6. Industrial Facilities and Pollution Control Financing Authority – 1 vac. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

7. Nursing/Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee – 9 vacs. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 
COMMISSIONER UPDATES 
 

Commissioner Andreotta and Commissioner Hill will attend the Broadband Taskforce Meeting 
later in the evening. 
 

Commissioner Hill shared that this was National Police Week and that today was National Peace 
Officer’s Memorial Day.   
 

Commissioner Lapsley and Vice-Chair Edney did not have any updates to share. 
 

Chairman McCall shared that the Farmland Preservation Taskforce had recently held its first 
meeting. The majority of the meeting was spent learning about members of the task force, planning 
future agendas, and discussing who may be brought in for consultation and informational purposes. 
The group decided they would like to meet twice monthly instead of once a month. The next 
meeting was scheduled for May 30.  Conserving Carolina and Evan Davis from the state will be 
presenting on the aspects of farmland preservation.  She expects the task force to have a report to 
present to the Board in 90 days, as promised.    
 
COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORT 
 
John Mithcell thanked the Board and the Department Heads for their time and attention in 
reviewing the budget document that represents thousands of hours of work. 
 
Commissioner Andreotta made the motion to adjourn at 4:06  p.m.  All voted in favor, and the 
motion carried. 
 
ADJOURN 
 
                                                                                                        
____________________________________          __________________________________                                  
Denisa Lauffer, Clerk to the Board   Rebecca McCall, Chairman 
 
 


